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Former spouse of Debtor filed adversary proceeding seeking a
determination that certain obligations contained in a Stipulated
Judgment of Dissolution of Marriage were nondischargeable.  

The judgment lien on the marital residence in the amount of
$15,000 was not support or maintenance where the stipulated
judgment clearly recited that the judgment lien was awarded “in
consideration for the equity of [former spouse].”  Although In re
Shaver, 736 F.2d 1314, 1316 (9th Cir. 1984) required the court to
look beyond the language of the stipulated judgment to the intent
of the parties and to the substance of the obligation.  The court
found that, in light of the clear language of the stipulated
judgment, the former spouse’s express waiver of support, and the
former spouse’s state purpose to have a future stake in real
property, the judgment was not in the nature of support.  Thus,
11 U.S. § 523(a)(5) did not preclude a discharge of the judgment.

Additionally, the court found that Debtor did not have the
ability to pay the judgment from his income or property which was
not reasonably necessary for his own or his dependents’ support. 
Thus, the judgment was dischargeable under 11 U.S.C.
§ 523(a)(15).

Finally, the agreement to hold the former spouse harmless
from certain debts was to preserve the value to the former spouse
of the judgment lien by protecting her credit to ensure that when
she received payment on the judgment, she could qualify for a
mortgage and, therefore, was not support.  Because the former
spouse appeared to be hopelessly insolvent and unable to pay her
own obligations, the benefit to the Debtor in preserving his
fresh start outweighed the detriment to the former spouse.  The
indemnity agreement was dischargeable.
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